HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

TUESDAY, FEBRUARY 11, 2020 - 7:30 P.M.

SELECTMEN MEETING ROOM

--------------------------------------------------------------

Meeting came to order at 7:30 p.m. with Selectmen Troy E. Garron, Thomas Millias and Gordon C. Andrews present.
The following business was discussed:

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The Board as well as those attending tonight’s meeting stood to recite the Pledge of Allegiance.

AGENDA

No addition to the agenda for Tuesday, February 11th.

MINUTES

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board voted as follows to approve the following Selectmen Minutes:

Regular Session – January 14, 2020


Executive Session – January 14, 2020


Executive Session – January 28, 2020

AFFIRMED WARRANTS & COMMITMENTS

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously affirmed approval for the payment of the following warrants and commitments:

	Payroll Warrant
	# 67
	$ 396,849.57

	Vendor Warrant
	# 68
	$   52,584.19

	Withholding Warrant
	# 69
	$ 143,492.69

	Ambulance Commitment

from 1/27/20 – 2/2/20
	for
	$   45,010.56

	Ambulance Re-Commitment

Dated 2/4/20
	for
	$     1,205.00


AFFIRMED BILLS

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following Selectmen bills:

	Michael C. Gilman, Esquire (legal/January) …………………….
South Coastal Counties Legal Services Inc. (legal/January) …….
	$ 1,947.00
$ 3,250.00


Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board voted as follows to affirm approval of the following Selectmen Bills:

	Troy E. Garron
	-
	Yes

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Abstained


	Brooks & Derensis, P.C. (legal/January) …...................................
	$ 3,375.15
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APPROVED WARRANTS & COMMITMENT

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following warrants and commitment:

	School Warrant
	# 70 
	$ 369,070.34 

	Vendor Warrant
	# 71
	$ 455,246.54

	Mobile Home Park Fee
	# 2
	$     5,160.00


APPROVED SELECTMEN BILLS 

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following Selectmen bills:

	Steven Waterman (settlement) …………………........................
RELX Inc. (MA law books) ……………………………………
	$ 12,000.00
$        70.00


GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS
Recycling Abatement Request for FY2020 – Bill #345

An abatement was received on January 29th with the necessary paperwork from the private hauler.

Garron said they need to be consistent when receiving abatements after the deadline.  Millias said that it is not a perfect system but has to agree with Garron.  Andrews felt that they should not be charged for a service they are not receiving.

Moved by Millias and second by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to deny the abatement request based on the fact that it was received after the deadline date.   
Aircraft Accident Reimbursement 
The town has received a check from Avemco Insurance Company for wages and vehicle use expense associated with the aircraft accident.  The check will go into the Insurance Recovery Account and then then will be transferred to the appropriate accounts.  
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved the transfers from the Insurance Recovery Account to Fire Wages and Fire Vehicle Maintenance Accounts.  
Site Plan Review – Santander Bank
There is a proposed change to the stand-alone ATM at Santander Ban.  The BOS can send comments or questions to the Planning Board should they have any.  
Talent Bank Form 

Marlene Amedee sent in a talent bank form expressing interest in serving on numerous boards & committees.  The form has been forwarded to them.    
Bond Release 

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to release the $10,000 bond issued by Washington International Insurance Company in connection with Permit #2019-01 for a 2’ x 3’ x 205’ road cut to install conduit to replace direct buried cable from 47 to 48 Indian Path Road.
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Cover of the 2019 Town Report 

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to have the picture of Pope’s Tavern that was sketched by Beryl Foster on the cover of the Town Report.
Family Medical Leave – Pamela McSherry
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to grant Pamela McSherry’s request for Family Medical Leave beginning March 5, 2020.
OCPC Delegate
Halifax still has a vacant seat with OCPC.  Seelig will send out another press release to see if anyone is interested. 
Video Surveillance Registry

Police Chief Chaves is asking the Board to establish a Video Surveillance Registry.
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to establish a Video Surveillance Registry.
School Building Project

Moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to sign the amendment to the funding agreement for the school building project. 
Amanda Estates

The hearing for yesterday has been postponed to February 20th at 7 p.m. due to an error in the posting of the meeting. 
MMA Legislative Breakfast

this breakfast will be at the Carver Fire Station on March 6th at 8 a.m.  Reservations are required beforehand. 
Steve Waterman Termination Settlement Agreement
The Finance Committee has approved the transfer of $12,000 for the above settlement.  
Planning Board Vacancy Conflict of Interest 

Alan Dias has asked to meet with the BOS to discuss the process of filling the vacancy and Selectmen Andrews allegations of Dias having a conflict on connection with Dias’ activities.  Garron has spoken with him and Dias is satisfied.  
Library Parking Lot Streetlight

A vehicle went off the road and took down the light pole that was on the grassy area by the Library, which cut off the electricity to the other light poles in the parking lot.  Materna is working on this and MIIA has been notified about the accident.   
Andrews v. Halifax

The Party Trust has asked Land Court judge to extend the deadlines for revocation of the building permits.  Andrews has filed an appeal of the Land Court judge’s decision in the MA Appeals Court looking for additional zoning relief and for additional compensation from the Town.  Party Trust has also filed an appeal to the Appeals Court of the judge’s decision.  
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SCHEDULED APPOINTMENT 

George Latini – In Season Restaurant – Alter Premises

Mr. Latini was in to request extending his All Alcohol License to include the whole building.  He has been doing renovations and would like the license to encompass what is now the sub shop but will be a Tavern.  
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved the application from In Season Restaurant, Inc. d/b/a Lakeside Villa - George Latini, Manager to alter the premises at 550 Monponsett Street to increase the square footage of the building from 13,479 (approx.) square feet to 19,000 (approx..) square feet. 
GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS
92 Lingan Street
One vehicle has been removed and another should be gone within the next week.  No one has claimed the boat so Seelig is working with Attorney Mayo about the best way to get rid of it.  
O Chestnut Road 
The Town has taken over this property through foreclosure.  It is about 12,000 square feet and valued at $130,000.  Nothing was ever built on this parcel so it should be buildable as is.  Seelig will check with the Building Inspector about this.  
Eagle Scout Project – Picnic Benches at HOPS 
Eagle scout Ryan McCarthy will be meeting with the BOS on February 25th about the about project.  The benches will be underneath the proposed gazebo.  HOPS in in favor of this proposal.  
Proposed Disclosure – Robert Piccirilli – Paradise Properties 
Robert Piccirilli has filed a proposed disclosure in connection with properties owned by Paradise Properties on Pine Street North.  He states that he should recuse himself from any permitting decisions regarding the properties.  Millias also has a financial interest in the properties.  
Andrews believes that the BOS needs to hire someone outside to make these permitting decisions and Garron agreed.  
Millias recused himself from this discussion.

Seelig said that he can contact the person who did the zoning issue determination for the Red Farmhouse and see if he wants to be the Special ZEO for this project.  
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to authorize the Chair, Troy E. Garron to sign the disclosure form on behalf of the Board: 
	Troy E. Garron
	-
	Yes

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Abstained

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Yes


Back Taxes – Peck
The Board had asked Seelig to look into a figure ($44,563.96) that was listed on a spreadsheet
 as being owed in taxes by Mr. Peck.  This figure was the amount of back taxes owed on the property, but the town has since foreclosed and therefore it is no longer owned by Mr. Peck.  
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GATRA 
The regional transit agency is interested in having Halifax become a member.  The Town’s MBTA assessment would be transferred to GATRA without any loss of train service. Andrews and Garorn thought this was a good idea and Millias mentioned that Plympton already has this service.  
Seelig recommends that the BOS meet with representative from GATRA and the COA.  
SCHEDULED APPOINTMENT 

John Sexton – Book Box

Mr. Sexton was here tonight representing the Wolf & Lion Den to request making a Little Free Library box and placing it at northwest corner of the parking lot at Vaughan Field.  Garron asked who would maintain it and he said he plans on being here for a while therefore he can take care of it.  Also, the Scouts need to do community service every year so this is something they can do.  Garron asked if he talked with the library about something like this and Sexton said no and that the books are not for lending as people can keep them.  Garron asked what happens if there is an overflow of books and Sexton said this is not a drop off spot an if there is no room then you can’t put them in but if it should happen he will hold them until there is room.  Chief Chaves asked if it will be inside the fence and is it weatherproof.  Sexton said he can put it inside the fence on the post or he could put up a post and there are blueprints online for weatherproofing.  Chief Chaves had no issues where he wants to put it.

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved the request to build a Little Free Library and place it at the northwest corner of the parking lot adjacent to the Vaughan Athletic Fields and the Halifax Police Station.  

GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS
Area 58 Contract Renewal
The agreement with Area 58 expires this coming September.  Seelig asked the Board how they wanted to proceed in negotiating a new agreement.  Millias said that they have never meet them therefore would like to do so along with the Cable Advisory Committee. 
Building & Facility Needs Committee
Six employees of the town have expressed interest in being on the Building & Facility Needs Committee.  Seelig recommends confirming with members of the Finance Committee and the M&SBC to see if they would like to have someone on the committee as well.  
John Campbell said the Building committee has already put their ideas out there.  Andrews said they need to expand the group, so everyone has a vote.  
Millias added asking youth & recreation.

Seelig will send a formal note to the M&SBC and the finance committee. 

Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously established the Building & Facility Needs Committee comprised of the following members all with open terms:

Joao Chaves
Police Chief


Jean Gallant
Library Director


Susan Lawless
COA Director


Holly Merry
Principal Assessor


Sandra Nolan
Town Accountant


Jason Viveiros
Fire Chief

M&SBC member


Finance Committee member
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SCHEDULED APPOINTMENT 

Y&R/Park Commission – Town Facilities Use by Non-Residents   
John Campbell, member of the Park Commission, began by saying that twenty-five years ago the beach was a popular spot and at that time there were problems with people putting boats in who did not have a sticker.  At this time not many people go there due to the issues we have had with the water.  He suggested allowing them until problems arise.  Garron said last year the beach was used a lot.  Chief Chaves said that Officer Hingst was busy last summer giving out parking tickets and asking non-residents to leave.  Andrews suggested charging $25 for a permit.

Chief Chaves said that he will reach out to Kingston and Duxbury to see how they go about permitting.  He did say that if the water quality gets better it could get out of hand.  

Campbell stated that the beach is maintained through the Maintenance and Highway Department and the Park Commission gets $400 in their budget.  They do put the buoys out for the swimmers.  He was not aware how many people used the beach.

Garron said that they will table this until the Chief has something to relay back to the Board. 
GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS
Relay Road Race
Ragnar Events has a road relay race that will be coming through Halifax on May 8th.  There will be an exchange point at the elementary school in the afternoon.  They will be in to meet with the BOS on February 25th. 
John Peck – Earth Removal
An application for the earth removal has been filed by Joseph Peck on behalf of John Peck.  There will be a hearing on March 10th. Seelig will postpone the hearing with the Clerk Magistrate that is scheduled for March 9th.  
Peck is requesting the following waivers:
5.) Names and addresses of all abutting property owners within three hundred (300) feet, including those across any streets, as taken from the most recent tax list, as certified by the assessors.
7.) A plan of the land showing two-foot contours of the site after completion of the proposed excavation, prepared by a registered land surveyor or professional engineer.
10.) Written proof from the Town Collector that there are no unpaid local taxes, fees, assessments, betterments or other municipal charges for more than a twelve-month period.
(b) The applicant shall indicate on a road map provided with the application the routes to be used to transport the earth removed, including any driveways to and from the subject property. The applicant shall also furnish the approximate number and size of the truckloads of earth to be removed from the subject property each day.
Millias said he cannot see waiving #5.  

Moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to waive #10 and (b) listed above.  
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SCHEDULED APPOINTMENT 

Alexander Mazin – Bud’s Good – Host Community Agreement 
Lenny Teceno, a resident on River Street, wanted to voice his concerns regarding the 600-foot buffer around the proposed marijuana establishment on River Street.  He thought that 600 feet was not enough and should encompass a larger area.  He wanted to make sure that him along with his neighbors had some protection should there be odor, noise, light and visual impacts that may emanate at the proposed site.  After some discussion between the Mr. Teceno, the BOS and Mr. Mazin it was agreed that this would include property owners and residents living on Wood Street, River Street, Pratt Street and Thompson Street from the Middleborough/Halifax town line to the intersection of Thomson Street to Pratt Street.
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to approve the Host Community Agreement between the Town of Halifax and Bud’s Goods & Provisions Corp. with #12 in the agreement to include Wood Street, River Street, Pratt Street and Thompson Street from the Middleborough/Halifax town line to the intersection of Thomson Street to Pratt Street.
GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS
Gaynor Legislation 
S.2393 is making progress; it is now in the house for a third reading.  

Aldana Road 
The P&S agreement with Plymouth County is ready to be signed.  We are still waiting for Article 97 language from the Commonwealth.  Millias said that if we buy the land and the State does not fund it, we still own it.  Millias and Andrews did no want to sign the P&S until the legislation is passed.  
Joint School & Town Maintenance Position 

John Campbell stated that if Materna is going to be over at the school then they are going to need more people in the Building Maintenance Department as the department already is overwhelmed.  Also, he will need more money because he will be taking on the school which is a big responsibility. 
Millias has confidence in Materna and that the existing person at the school has done a great job.  We will be at a loss, but we need someone who intends to continue doing good work over at the school.  
Andrews said that Matt Durkee did a great job at HES and that is why he got the Facility Mangers job.  He too has the utmost confidence in Materna of continuing doing great work at HES and thinks it is a good idea.
Garron did not have a problem with Materna taking over the maintenance at the school.  
Harrison Junk Vehicle
Seelig has told him that he has until the end of the month to move it and he gave him some suggestions as to where he could store his vehicle. 
FY2021 Silver Lake & Halifax Elementary School Budget 
Andrews said the HES committee had a hearing of which no one showed up; they opened and closed the hearing and a budget was not voted on.  He continued to say that there will be a large increase in shared cost due to the four positions in SL.  
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The shared cost in the elementary school is a $40,000 then there is $150,000 revenue increase for SL when you do the assessment calculation it is a 2.9% increase to the overall budget.  After doing calculations Andrews had Halifax with an increase of $135,000 for SL and Kingston over $550,000.  
Millias asked if we will have an impact due to the closing of Sacred Heart High School and Andrews said at the elementary school it might be one or two but more of an increase in Kingston’s enrollment because not many from Halifax are going there but if those students go to a Charter School there will be a definite impact.  The cost of one student for Halifax is $10,600 but if they were to go to a Charter School it is $15,000 so it is a net deduction of $15,000 from our Chapter 70 money; we can educate them for $10,600 Charter School get $15,000.  
Andrews said that the $30 per student increase we are getting does not go towards the regular Chapter 70 funding but towards the student achievement gap therefore, we have to come up with a plan of how we are going to increase student achievement.  
He further said the minimum contribution we are getting is not going towards the regular budget but going towards additional remediation for increasing them so, we have to add positions to the budget or come up with another way – a software program or something – meaning the students who are the lowest need to improve the most.  In the past everyone had to get to the bell curve and now they are at that curve you need to take the students at the lower end of the curve and move them up.  The proportionality is that Halifax’s spending is going to increase faster than our prop 2 ½ will allow us and the flip of enrollment is going to directly impact us because the foundation budget is not going to go down.  The foundation budget is 21 million dollars and this budget is 26 million dollars and this number is not something Andrews thinks the town is going to be able to afford.   
MEETING ADJOURNED

There being no further business, moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 9:10 p.m.

-------------------------------------------------

Gordon C. Andrews 
Clerk
/pjm
